SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
16th November 2011
	Meeting commenced:

	  9. 30 am.

	Meeting adjourned:
	10.55  am

	Meeting reconvened:
	11.10 am

	Meeting ended:
	   1.20 pm


PRESENT:
Councillor E Burgoyne (Mayor) - in the Chair. fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Antrobus, Balkind, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Brocklehurst, 

V. Burgoyne, Clague, Clarkson, Coen, Collinson, Compton, Connor, Dawson, Dobbs, Drake,  Ferguson,  K Garrido, R Garrido, Hinds, Houlton, Hudson, Humphreys, Hunt, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, Loveday, McIntyre, Mashiter, Merry, Mold, Morris, J. Mullen,  M. Mullen, Murphy, O’Neill, Ord, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Rochford, B. Ryan, P. Ryan, Stone, Tope, L Turner, N Turner, Warmisham, Warner, Wheeler, G. Wilson and R. Wilson. fillin "other names" 
35.
RESULTS OF THE ECCLES BY ELECTION
The Returning Officer reported on the outcome of the recent by election which had been held in the Eccles Ward on the 20th October, 2011 in which Councillor Michael Wheeler had been successful.  Members of Council expressed a cordial welcome to Councillor Wheeler.
36.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Cheetham, Dirir and Heywood. 
37.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no interests declared.
38.    
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON THE 21ST SEPTEMBER 2011
Councillor K Garrido stated that she had spoken with the Deputy Chief Executive and the Leader of the Council with regard to the recording of the proceedings at Council and had requested a meeting to discuss this matter further. 

RESOLVED: THAT the minutes of the meeting held on the 21st September, 2011, were approved as a correct record.
39. RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS 

RESOLVED: THAT the undermentioned petition be dealt with as follows:-
	Petition
	Councillor
	Directorate

	Car Parking charges at Worsley Courthouse
	Councillor K Garrido
	Sustainable Regeneration


    40.
STATEMENT BY THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL – IRLAM DISASTER

Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, made a statement expressing his grave concern at the fact that one year on from the incident, the investigation into the explosion that had occurred in Irlam was not yet completed. He was of the understanding that statements were still being collected and he urged the Health and Safety Executive (HSE) to progress this investigation as quickly as was possible. 


He informed members that 193 claims had been settled with approx £11,000 remaining in the Irlam Disaster Fund and that a panel was due to consider how best to distribute these remaining monies. 

He indicated that the Council would continue to support the HSE in determining what had caused the explosion and await their recommendations once the report had been finalised. 

Councillor Owen endorsed the above comments and thanked the Council for all that had been done in the aftermath of the disaster. 


Councillor K Garrido, on behalf of Councillor Bramer-Kelly, echoed the need to expedite the report from the HSE and suggested that an interim report from the HSE to this Council could be of some use. She added her thanks, on behalf of the Conservative Group.
           Councillor Merry acknowledged the support of the Council and indicated that he would write to the HSE on behalf of the Council to raise concerns with regard to the length of time it was taking to receive their written report on the disaster. 


RESOLVED: THAT the statement be noted.

41.
THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION
In recommending the Council Constitution to the Council, the Chief Executive stated that, once agreed, the final version would be written in plain English for ease of understanding. 
Councillor K Garrido proposed that the following amendments be considered;-

Article 8.2 (c) deletion of the following; - An exception to this rule is the Lead Member for Planning who shall have voting rights at meetings of the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel.
Section 3 1.1 (e) to consider holding the ordinary meetings of Council in the evenings.
Councillor K Garrido asked for clarification with regard to the selection process for co-opted members on to the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel. 
Councillor Merry stated that Article 8.2 (c) was specifically allowed, under the guidance to give advice and support to the planning panel and he was of the opinion that this practice ought to continue.

With regard to co-opted members, Councillor Merry explained that these were approved on an annual basis at the Annual General Meeting and followed a strict criteria for choice of recipient. He agreed to seek further clarity on this appointment outside of the meeting.
Councillor Merry raised the following discussion points in relation to holding evening meetings of the Council;-

· Local communities benefit from having access to a councillor during the evenings.

· Child care issues
· Councils that currently hold evening meetings have a set finishing time or ‘guillotine’. 

A debate then took place in regard to holding ordinary meetings of the Council in the evenings and the following Councillors contributed;-

Councillor R Garrido stated that most of the ten AGMA Council’s hold Council meetings in the evening and proposed that a mixture of timings for full Council could be considered, on a trial basis, to encourage more members of the public to get involved. 
Councillor Lindley highlighted the fact that 8 of the 10 AGMA authorities held their Council meetings in the evening to accommodate the increasing numbers of Councillors who worked in full time employment. He also supported the proposal in regard to the removal of the Lead Member for Planning from the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel as this would allow for greater transparency of the decisions taken. 

Councillor Antrobus stated that he was against the proposed amendment as the role of the Planning Panel was to implement the policy of the Council and he was in attendance to ensure this occurred. 
Councillor Ferguson highlighted the fact that Council was only one of many meetings that a councillor had to attend, as part of the role, and additional costs would be incurred to accommodate evening meetings at a time when huge savings were needed to be made. 

Councillor L Turner stated that other meetings were held in the evening in order to make them more accessible for the public and perhaps both the Council and Planning Panel should be bought in line with these. 
Councillor Merry stated the fact that Community Committees and school governing body meetings were held during the evening and if Council and Planning Panel were moved to evening sessions it would allow very little free time to councillors to do ward based activities. Past experience showed that the numbers in attendance dropped when meetings were re-scheduled to the evening. 
In seconding the proposed amendments, Councillor L Turner also sought clarification on the appointment of co-opted members to the Planning and Transportation Regulatory Panel. 
Councillor Merry indicated that this would be considered further and clarification provided on the qualities that were sought in the candidate. 

The Mayor then put the above proposed amendments to Council and by a show of hands it was declared lost.
RESOLVED: THAT Council approve the amendments to the Council Constitution as detailed in report now submitted.
42.
MAYORAL REFERENDUM 

In recommending her report to Council, the Chief Executive stated that this report sought to inform Council of the following;-
a) outcome of the public consultation process undertaken by the Proper Officer in respect of the forthcoming Mayoral Referendum.
b) proposed timetable for the Mayoral Referendum.

c) next steps in the process.

A total of 56 responses had been received so far and the Chief Executive indicated that once the consultation process had been completed, Members would be updated further. 

The attention of the Members was drawn to the fact that although the Purdah period still applied, the boundaries were somewhat narrower. 

Councillor Lancaster stated that he had requested a legal opinion with regard to campaigning against this referendum and the ‘imprint’.

Councillor Garrido expressed concerns with regard to the short length of the consultation period and the fact that not all Community Committees would have met to consider their responses before the consultation period closed.  She raised the point that the Salford Advertiser was not delivered to all households across Salford and Life in Salford was only just being distributed with this information included. She asked that the conclusion of the consultation period of the 20th November be reconsidered. 

Councillor Merry expressed his concerns with regard to the obtaining of signatures and raised the point that, to his knowledge, some were gained fraudulently. He had hoped that Councillor K Garrido would support him in trying to change the law to allow the Chief Executive to investigate these claims further. 

Reference was also made to whether the Representation of the People’s Act applied in this instance as a number of misleading statements were being made. 

Councillor Clarkson also expressed his concerns with regard to the issue of allegedly fraudulently obtained signatures being included in the petition. He then stated that there would be two differing ‘yes’ campaigns being run across the City as the Conservative Group would be running their own campaign and distancing themselves from the campaign being run by the English Democrats Party .
Councillor Owen commented on what he thought were the true consequences of a ‘yes’ result for this referendum and added that there was mis-information contained in the English Democrats campaign literature. 
Councillor Jolley raised the point regarding the monitoring on expenditure with regard to this campaign and therefore if a national organisation wanted to highlight this referendum they would be able to do so. He also commented on some of the changes that would occur in the Council Constitution if a ‘yes’ campaign prevailed.
Councillor R Garrido contributed to the debate and stated that it was up to the public to decide if this was want they wanted for the City and the policy debate taking place in Council today was premature. 
Councillor Lancaster stated that he had never entered into an election process in this way before, in not being clear how it was going to work in regard to issues like financial records and legal implications and he asked for clarity on these before the start of the campaign. He emphasised that the Labour Group would put the case very strongly against an elected mayor.
Councillor Hinds reiterated the negative impact that an elected mayor would have on the City and spoke about the cult of the “personality” that was intrinsically linked with the position. 

At the close of the debate the Chief Executive indicated that the concerns raised by the Members would be responded to in due course and responses from Community Committees would also be included in the submission.
RESOLVED: THAT Council note the;-
a) outcome of the public consultation process undertaken by the proper Officer in respect of the forthcoming Mayoral Referendum 


b) proposed timetable for the Mayoral Referendum


c) next steps in the process including the submission of the details of the Referendum to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government by no later that the 29th November 2011 in accordance with the Local Authorities (Referendums) Petitions and Directions) (England) Regulations 2000.

43.
PARLIAMENTARY BOUNDARY REVIEW

In recommending the response of the City Council to the Parliamentary Boundary Review, to retain the existing Blackley Broughton, Salford and Eccles and Worsley and Eccles South constituencies. Councillor Merry informed Members that the 3 leaders of the political groups had met to discuss this response and attempt to reach a consensus in reply to these unrealistic and unfair proposals. Unfortunately they had been unable to agree on the response.  Councillor Merry remained committed to this response, as he was of the opinion that, it was extremely important to continue to have Members of Parliament exclusively representing the City. 

Councillor Lindley proposed an amendment to create constituencies for Salford, Swinton and Eccles and Walkden and Westhoughton, he explained that this was a more coherent approach which would re-unite the historic City of Salford. He stated that by highlighting the vibrancy of wards such as Kersal and Broughton and the fact that these proposals were similar to the ones put forward in 2005. He stated that all 3 constituencies had Salford at their heart, would be administered from this council and would result in three Members of Parliament representing Salford. 

Councillor Lancaster stated that it was important to go to the Boundary Commission with these proposals and maintain 2 Members of Parliament and their constituencies. 
Various Councillors joined the debate that followed including Councillors Wheeler, B Ryan, Jolley, Pennington and Brocklehurst who spoke against the amendment.


Councillor R Garrido seconded the proposed amendment and stated that this was an attempt to put together a proposal that worked well geographically and in the common interest. Two constituencies would be within Salford, with the third leaning more towards Salford thereby strengthening the position of the City in Parliament. 
The Mayor put the amendment to the Council and by a show of hands declared that it was lost. 

RESOLVED: THAT This Council 
(1) approve the response now submitted as the formal Council response to the Boundary Commission for England (BCE) in respect of the first round consultation relating to the 2013 review.

(2) that should it be necessary and depending upon the commencement and completion of the second round of consultation period, authority be given for the Chief Executive to agree a second response with all Group Leaders or if time allows the matter be considered at the January Council meeting. 

44.
GREATER MANCHESTER ROAD ACTIVITY PERMIT SCHEME
In recommending the scheme to Council, Councillor Antrobus highlighted the proposed agreement whereby the ten AGMA authorities were seeking to establish a Joint Road Activity Permit Scheme which would enable the Greater Manchester councils to minimise disruption on their highways by managing and co-ordinating road works more effectively. 

RESOLVED: That this Council approve the

(i) Heads of terms of the proposed agreement between GMCA, TfGM and the ten GM Local Authorities. 

(ii) Proposed discharge of the functions set out in the proposed Heads of Terms by the GMCA and the entering into of an Agreement with the GMCA and TfGM for this purpose; and

(iii) Delegation to the GMCA of the action necessary to progress the joint aspects if the Scheme prior to coming into force of the Scheme Order including the procurement of appropriate IT systems. 

45.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council
The following comments were made;-
Councillor V Burgoyne passed on the positive comments from a resident in Little Hulton who wished to thank Salford Council for the excellent bonfire and firework display in the area. Councillor V Burgoyne wished to echo these sentiments and thanked the Council for their continued support for these events. 

Councillor Clarkson offered the support of the Conservative Group to Councillor Merry in the light of the recent incidents that had occurred on Twitter. Councillor Owen echoed these sentiments. 

In reply Councillor Merry welcomed the comments made by Councillor V Burgoyne as he was also of the opinion that it was part of the Councils remit to provide events of this nature. He thanked the Members for their expressions of support as he continued to manage the incidents that had taken place on Twitter. 
(b) Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader

Councillor L Turner asked if Councillor Lancaster had any updates in respect of numbers of arrests in connection with the riots that had occurred almost three months previously.
Councillor Lancaster was able to give an early indication, prior to the detailed report that would be published and stated that 161 offenders had been arrested with 45 charged with offences at this stage. Follow up work by the GMPA continued with a further 24 offenders having been identified from the CCTV footage thus far. 

The following comments were made;-

Councillor K Garrido thanked Councillor Lancaster for these figures along with the Ward Crime Statistics that were circulated on a regular basis. 

Councillor Warmisham stated that the community of Langworthy had been appalled by the behaviour of those involved in the riots and he wanted to thank the local Police Officers, Police Community Safety Officers, officers of the Council, neighbourhood management team and SALIX for their magnificent response to these actions. The communication between the GMPA and the ward councillors had been excellent and also deserved mention. 
Councillor R Garrido endorsed these comments and assured the GMPA that the local community supported their efforts. 

Councillor Owen also endorsed the positive comments made by the previous Members and stated that he had witnessed improved community cohesion since these incidents had occurred. 

In reply Councillor Lancaster thanked the Members for their supportive comments and acknowledged the tremendous response from the community.  He stated questions still remained as to why some young people had reacted in this way, what could be improved on and the current enquiry would provide answers to these. 
He also mentioned that the GMP Bravery Awards had been attended recently by the Mayor where over 300 police officers, that had been involved, were recognised formally for their efforts. 

(c)
Councillor Hinds, Finance and Support Services.
Councillor K Garrido requested a copy of the report concerning Lledr Hall as had been reported in the local media. 
Councillor Hinds indicated that it was his understanding that questions had been asked in this regard at Children’s Service Scrutiny Committee and he would furnish her with the necessary information. 
No comments were made.

(d)         Councillor Murphy – Human Resources and Equality
No questions asked or comments made but Councillor Murphy informed Members that Salix Homes had recently won the Valuing Equality and Diversity category in the UK Housing Awards 2011. 
(e)
Councillor Antrobus, Planning
Councillor R Garrido raised the issue of the “All Red Scheme” in Boothstown and Ellenbrook and monies from the Highways Budget of the Community Committee. 
Councillor N Owen enquired as to the recent decision taken by Trafford Council and any effect this would have on submissions to the Planning and Transport Regulatory Panel. 

Councillor Antrobus stated that the decision of Trafford Council was welcomed and that he would seek to ensure that if an appeal was submitted he would be notified.
In answer to Councillor R Garrido, Councillor Antrobus explained the issue over the Highways Budget, and the impact of the cuts that Central Government had enforced. 
(f) Councillor Connor, Housing 
           No questions asked or comments made.
(g) Councillor Morris , Children's Services 


Councillor Morris gave an update in regard to both the recently concluded Peer Review and actions from the Safeguarding Improvement Board. The Peer Review had been widely circulated alongside a letter from the chair of the Safeguarding Improvement Board. 


She highlighted the commitment of the Directorate to continue to improve in this area and stated that no local authority setting, school or PRU was currently graded by Ofsted as inadequate, awards were being won around the City and some settings were being held up as examples of best practice.  
Councillor Morris thanked all the Members, the Chief Executive and staff for their support. 

Councillor K Garrido thanked Councillor Morris and the Director for the information and openness shown in keeping Members informed. The Conservative Group continued to support and challenge in this area. She hoped that by Spring 2012 the special measures would be removed from the safeguarding section of the Council and she added her thanks to the Children’s Services Directorate for the positive way in which things were moving forward.  

           Councillor Collinson commented on the reductions in the numbers of Looked After 
Children, referrals and Child protection plans, due to the strengthening of early intervention and prevention strategies. She highlighted the need for this action to be sustainable, as the Council needed to be fully committed to continue to deliver the necessary improvements. 
In response Councillor Morris agreed that early intervention remained an essential part of her strategy and she would wish to sustain this. It was important to focus and target resources on the most vulnerable children within the City. 
(h)  Councillor Warmisham, Adult Social Services and Health

 No questions asked or comments made
(i) Councillor Boshell – Service Development/Neighbourhood Management
           The following comments were made;- 
Councillor K Garrido made Councillor Boshell aware of the excellent scheme that was currently being run between Monton AFC and Community Sport Education which involved 20 full time apprenticeships. She also thanked the Directorate for the Christmas Light scheme.
Councillor Boshell responded by thanking Councillor K Garrido for making her aware of the scheme in Monton and she acknowledged the work that has taken place to resolve the issue around the Christmas Lights.
(j)
Councillor Mashiter - Environment
           The following questions were asked;-
            Councillor K Garrido, asked on behalf of Councillor Cheetham, in regard to the policy 

            for the placing of salt bins on inclines for the use of residents.

Councillor R Mashiter responded by indicating that he would ask officers to investigate the policy in question and reply outside of this meeting. 
46.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Transport for Greater Manchester – Councillor Jones

Councillor R Garrido enquired of Councillor Jones in regarding the recent average 6.4% increase in metro fares that the TfGM had recently agreed to implement. 



Councillor Jones replied that an agreement had been reached, three years earlier that metro fares would increase on an annual basis by inflation plus 1%.  AGMA had agreed to this as part of an overall package of monies for transport in the region and therefore had to be implemented to prevent a budget deficit. 
           Councillor R Garrido commented that the economic climate had changed dramatically since this had been agreed and fares should have been frozen.

(b)
Police – Councillor Lancaster
Councillor R Garrido asked in regard to the new police headquarters and the monies spent on internal decoration.
Councillor Lancaster explained that this did not fall under his remit but indicated that he would look further into this area of spend.


(c)
Waste Disposal – Councillor Mashiter

No questions asked nor comments made.


(d)
Fire and Rescue –Councillor Dawson 

Councillor Dawson bought the attention of the Members to the consultation period in regard to the latest Corporate Plan that was now drawing to a close. He highlighted the proposed reductions in resources, due to the budget cuts and the impact on operational strategy that was also part of these proposals. He encouraged Members to read and respond to the proposals before the consultation period ended. 

Councillor Lindley commented that no pumps were being taken off within the City and more appliances would be on duty than had been previously. He also encouraged Members to read and respond to the Corporate Plan. 
(e) Outside Bodies – Appropriate Councillors


 No questions asked nor comments made.

47.
ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

There were no issues raised
34.
ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
There was no any other business.
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